
LAKE AUTHORITY BOARD – SUGAR SPRINGS
Held at the Butman Twp. Hall
July 14, 2023 
Meeting called to order by Terry Walters at 8:30a.m.
Pledge Allegiance lead by Terry Walters
Present: Dan Gonzales, Mike Visnaw, David Harris, Terry Walters
The board introduced themselves.

Absent: Dan Griffin
Also Present: Lucy Zeestraten Gladwin County Deputy Drain Commissioner, Stacy Hissong Fahey Schultz Burzych Rhodes (FSBR), Warren Miller Spicer Group, and Nick Czerwinski and about 45 property owners. 
Correspondence:  none
Motion to approve minutes from June 5, 2023, by Mike Visnaw 2nd by David Harris. All in favor motion carried.
NEW BUSINESS:
Dan Gonzales motion to approve agenda. 2nd by David Harris. All in favor. Motion carried.

Financial ledger received and filed.
Mike Visnaw motioned to approve paying invoice # 221894 for $5,986.00 for Spicer Group. 2nd by Dan Gonzales.

Stacy gave a recap of the webinar. Copies of the webinar have been sent to the Butman Twp., Sugar Springs Association, and the Drain Commissioner to post the link to view for anyone that missed the presentation. In the boards packets are a draft of the Petition to Amend Lake Level Order, Order Amending Lake Level Order and a copy of the draft notice that would be mailed to the property owners. The Petition lays out the reasonings for what we will want and ask the court to set a hearing date. The Order amending the lake level asked for the revisions to the district and asks for a public hearing. Also talks about the need for the slight revisions to lake level for purposes of changing the datum and to add the variations. Stacy requests the board to give her permission to file the petition. When they file the petition, they will call the court to get a hearing date. The hearing date will be determined by the courts schedule. Once the date is set Stacy will notify everyone immediately so they can be posted on the websites. When it gets closer to the hearing date it will be posted in the newspaper and send out the notices to the property owners letting them know about the hearing. The only one that is filed with the court would be the petition and the judge would set the order setting the hearing date. 
Motion by Dan Gonzales to direct legal counsel to file a petition to amending the lake level order. 2nd by David Harris. All in favor. Motion carried.

Once we get the hearing date, Amanda will send the documents so we can post them. Notices will not go out till it is closer to the hearing date. 

Terry Walters opened to public comment:
Brian Acton 5137 Winsor Way: Attended the webinar. Is unable to locate the webinar on one of the websites. Lucy Zeestraten was able to pull it up and show Mr. Acton where to go so he could view it.
Kevin Krentz 2103 Heather Way - Is concerned that they are unable to get a cost until it has been out for bid. It is common practice for an engineer’s estimate to be put together. He asked Warren Miller for an engineer’s estimate. Warren explains that they are still working through the design of the structure. They had to coordinate with the State of Michigan to understand what was permittable. Hoping to work through the design faze late August early September. 
Stacy recommended to the board to answer some of these questions. We are going to get a court hearing date. When we get that date, we will set up the next board meeting. At this meeting the engineers will know what will be permitted and will be able to have an estimated cost for the project. The board then can start to work on the assessment methodology from front lot vs back lot etc. This meeting is to get this all approved and the next meeting after the court hearing. We work on the design cost and alternative questions to the scope and the assessment methodology. Stacy continued to explain the process. 
Kevin Krentz continues to ask are we putting the horse in front of cart. For example, the school bond. They ask for more money what they need and keeps lowering the amount till it passes. Will we be able to adjust this project based on cost? Stacy states Yes & no limited. Reason is because we have a large control structure that must meet engineer design, EGLE, and DNR requirements. There is a base to get a permit that doesn’t matter what everybody wants or what everybody votes on. 90% you don’t have a choice and 10% bells and whistles in terms of ease of automation transparency from the everyday have it on the website with the level and are we going to use something that going to last 50 years or 75 years. Those are going to be your only choices. Nick Czerwinski from Spicer Group commented that the window of adjustability is even smaller on this project. Warren Miller from Spicer Group commented being proactive and preparing things that are past their design. There isn’t anything critical at this point. Just trying to head of that. The other reason why the board what’s to do this now. One because it’s part of the inspection and because the state of Michigan is about to change tall the statutory requirements for water control structures. Means things are going high on what’s going to be required. You will want to get in before those requirements change. The permitting requirements will be less now than what they will be in 5 years. 
Nick Czerwinski comments that several items have been identified as minor issues monitored in past reports. They are getting more aggressive with just fit it now type of attitude when they review the inspection reports. Warren Miller also started it takes time to got though the court to update everything with the current datum, design standards, survey standards, and the special assessment district. 
Stacy Hissong continues to explain that they can’t give a cost until they know what EGLE will want. 

Someone asked that since we don’t know the amount of money that needs to be raised are we locked into a 5-year spread, a 15-year spread, or a 20-year spread? Stacy answered no. We are hoping we can bid it this winter. She continues to explain an assessment roll will be created with the amount. Then a bond council will be hired and a municipal financial adviser. We will go through and see what the interest rates are, and Terry would say not to excide a certain amount per year. Stacy continues to explain this process. She also states that there will be prepayments if you want to pay your assessment, so you don’t have interest.

Jerry Zacharczuk 1814 Berkshire Dr. – Are you going to assess properties outside of Sugar Springs? Stacy states that we can only assess the properties that are in the boundaries of the district that were shown at the webinar.  Jerry asked if there were any outside of Sugar Springs. Answer is yes.
Rick Gillett 5046 East haven Ct. – Has the Lake Authority board looked at the assessments for how they are going to recoup off rental docks and people that are using the public launch? Stacy states at the next meeting they are going to work with the Sugar Spring Association. Stacy explained how it works on the other lakes. Someone comments that it’s a POA discussion on their rental docks. If you’re doing to assess the POA X-amount of dollars for their entire commons property how they include that will up to the POA. Stacy states they will look at all those things.

Tom Hug 2145 Heather Way – Are we still on scope with he drawn down in 2024. Do we still have the opportunity to have that done? Warren explains that EGLE is on board with the proposes that Spicer Group presented. Warren goes on to explain that we must also work with the DNR because they have a say on fisheries. We are still on schedule with what was originally talked about. We want to get the permit this year. Bid it out at the end of this year. Have construction happening 2024. Draw down happing after Labor Day. 
Noel Clark 5228 Winchester Way – As a retired engineer what are the physical requirements and what metrics did you use to design this project. Warren explains they are Part 315 structures. They are regulated by Dam Safety Unit within EGLE. They are design to pass a specific design storm. Lake Lancer is a High Hazard dam which means in the likely hood if the dam was to fail there would be a loss of life downstream. There is concern about the cold-water return. There is a metal pipe in the embankment and very low that is not operational. If the steel plate was to fail on the upstream end it would drain the lake and causing issues with the embankment and downstream. From a Dam Safety prospective. We want to remove that pipe, so we don’t have a void at the dam. That is what is regulating Lake Lancer. There are also some concrete repairs on the Dam itself that if they continue to decay will causes issues. The upper dams on Lake Lancelot there 2 structures that have a drop in metal conduit that goes through the embankment. Those are required to pass a 100-year design storm. They must pass the 100-year design storm and pass it through that safely. So, we must measure how much water would come from a 100-year storm and size it to convey it through the embankment. The pipes are metal and decaying. We want to replace those and make sure we put something back in that has a longer design life. We are also looking at instead of 2 structures we make into 1 and put it on the grass brim and that would be the main structure. Noel asked if that would be available to the public. Warren stated that it can be presented at the October board meeting once we get through design. 
Rich Johnson 1961 S. Haven Drive – What happens when one gets plugged and there isn’t a backup? Warren stated that they are evaluating that right now and there is a canal that connects the lakes together we need to make sure that canal can adequately convey water from one side of the lake to the other. This is why we aren’t set on one structure. Nick comments that there are 2 separate emergency overflow culverts that can take additional water if one gets plugged up. There are 4 different conduits, so we are looking from going from 4 to 3. 

Stacy stated that the board needs to be prepared for the next meeting to be lengthy because they will get 2 different presentations. One on the project scope and one on the discussion of the assessment mythology. We will probably want a meeting before hand to go through information you have on hand regarding multiple lots to help prepare for that meeting. 

Will there be a drop in the water level during construction and if so, how long. Warren explains that we are trying to avoid that but might need to get addition 1 foot draw down from EGLE. The lake goes down 1 foot for the winter. We are more likely to put in sheet piling to help maintain that winter level. We might need to go a little more than that and that would go through the permit that would be issued by the state. Nothing significate for one season. When the water comes back its up to mother nature. We need the rain etc...
Dave Crawford 4569 Queensway – With all the work going on with the dams is there any concern finding a contractor to do the work? Warren stated that is always a concern with any project, but they will get as many bids as possible and advertise it. As of right now we don’t see it as a concern. Stacy stated it good to bid it in the winter because all the contractors are trying to plan out their next year. 

Tom Hug 2145 Heather Way – Following up on their question with the lake level. If we can get that done through the wintertime. Will the drain commissioner allow us to hold back water earlier then we normally do because we are in that calendar cycle that we do the draw down in October. Is it possible to bring the gate up earlier to hold water back. Warren stated due to the court order this would be something that would have to get approved through EGLE. This can be brought up during the permitting process. We tried to draft the court order to more adaptability in different situations. It just a matter of permitting. There was more discussion on the lake level.
Jim Sanderson 4671 Weatherby – Concerned about the finical aspect with all the other work that is being done on the other lakes. Contractors are pricing the jobs on weather they want the work or not. How busy are they? Are you giving any planning thoughts in regard to the amount of work and the economy? 2 years ago, the borrowing rate was lower than what it is now. Warren answered that the EGLE permit is good for 5 years. We would have the flexibility. There was concern expressed we will not find a contractor. Warren stated that there are other contractors we can use beside Fisher. More discussion on contractors. 

Joe Wineland 1697 Manchester Way – I understand that the fees will be charged to the property owners that have direct access to the lakes. Is that further broken down to the scope of 2 different projects. The dam repairs for Lake Lancer and who has direct access and Lake Lancelot is that a different scenario? Terry explained they are all the same. 

Stacy comments on cost because everyone is asking about it. She states that Four Lakes is looking at a 40-year term and millions and millions of dollars. We are not in the same stadium compared to them. This is a maintenance project. You have several parcels for that. There will be an assessment for that. But the hardship level of this project compared to that isn’t even in the same arena. 

Steve Slocum 1740 Castleview – Is the burden of cost fall on us or is there state or federal funds to help? Stacy states that that right now there are not any states funds. We may be able to apply with other lakes to get a low interest loan. They will keep trying and keep an eye out for state funding. Stacy continues to state that the county has control over the water control structures. The county is responsible for it.

One question that came up during the webinar was the emergency vehicle access during the construction phase. Warren states that during construction they would make sure there was a lane for access. Weather they built another lane around the construction or a by base. We don’t have a design yet. 
Brian Acton 5137 Winsor Way – To fallow up with Tom about lake levels. You agreed that the larger lake could have a level. My concern is will that be carried over to the smaller lake? Also is there a way to capture water for the smaller lake? Warren stated that it would be in the same fashion. We are designing that Lake Lancelot to have stop logs in it. Pass water through the winter but hold water back for the spring. It would be on a smaller scale. 

Mike Visnaw comments that the current court order doesn’t allow for any variation in the lake level. In other words, you don’t have any choices. You petition and hopefully the new court order will allow for some altitude. Brian commented that he was making sure the smaller lake would be covered under the flexibility. Stacy states that the flexibility will be added to the order, but it won’t be Terry’s call, or this boards call. This is something that will have to be worked out with EGLE and the DNR and the weather situations.

Tom Hug – When Spicer goes around the lake doing the inspection, do you check all the pip rap that’s along all our brims? Is that being inspected and how often? Warren stated that every 3 years we do an inspection per the statue. The last one was done last year. We physical walk the up-steam face whole earth embankment and the downstream whole earth embankment. We look for rodent whole or anything that could lead to seepage. We look at the structures that are part of Lake Lancet. We did a very detailed inspection of it. Report is filled with the state of Michigan. There were maintenance items that we found. Like rodent holes that need to be filled but the dams are in really good shape. If you had to add rip rap would that be added to the assessment? Yes.
Are you looking at alternative solutions? Warren explained the different alternatives that they looked at. The current design that they are perusing according with EGLE is the one they feel is most appropriate. 
When you say the draw down will be a foot or a little more, is that for both lakes? Warren states he doesn’t know if there will be drawn down for Lake Lancer. We must do come concrete repairs. Maybe a little bit to work on the main concrete crest but we really don’t see much drawn down past the winter level. Lake Lancelot may be below winter level.

Terry Walters comments that most of the question will be able to be answered at the next meeting.  

I have an assessment question. There seems to be a lot of properties in Sugar Springs that go back for back taxes. When these go back to the county for back taxes if there is an assessment district on these are they still part of the district? Stacy sates yes. The county has a deliquated tax fund. Where if there is a special assessment or township were somebody doesn’t pay their taxes, the county has a delinquent tax fund and canvas that money to the special assessment district or township etc. to cover those cost. When the taxes are paid then the delinquent tax fund recoups the funds. If it goes up for tax sale then the township, special assessment district still gets that money. Once the property is sold then money is recouped. There was more discussion on the delinquent tax and properties that belong to the land bank. 
Tom asked how close are we to the correct water level? People are getting new sea walls. Are the new sea walls going to be under water. Warren explains that we are not trying to change the elevation of the lakes. We are changing to the current survey datum. Warren explains its basically converting centimeters into inches.

Why are the lakes at different levels anyways? It’s a topography thing. One lake is slightly lower than the other one. Lake Lancelot is at 845 and Lake Lancer is at 840. You’re going downhill into the natural lay of the land. Stacy gives more of an explanation.   
Will there be boating restrictions. Warren isn’t expecting a very big impact. We are going to stay very close to where we are working at. They will have measures in place to help. They will know more when they have a contractor on board. 
OLD BUSINESS:
COMMENTS: 
. 
A Motion to adjourn was made by Mike Visnaw, supported by Dan Gonzales.
All in favor: motion carried. 
Meeting adjourned at 9:27a.m.
Respectfully submitted.
Lucy Zeestraten substitute 

